

109年公務人員特種考試外交領事人員及外交行政人員、
國際經濟商務人員、民航人員及原住民族考試試題

考試別：原住民族考試

等別：三等考試

類科組別：各類科

科目：法學知識與英文（包括中華民國憲法、原住民族行政及法規、英文）

考試時間：1 小時

座號：_____

※注意：(一)本試題為單一選擇題，請選出一個正確或最適當的答案，複選作答者，該題不予計分。

(二)本科目共50題，每題2分，須用2B鉛筆在試卡上依題號清楚劃記，於本試題上作答者，不予計分。

(三)禁止使用電子計算器。

- 1 下列有關憲法本文與增修條文前言之敘述，何者錯誤？
(A)憲法本文的前言明定我國為民有民治民享之民主共和國
(B)憲法本文的前言，說明了制定憲法的權力來源是全體國民之付託
(C)憲法增修條文的前言，提及 1991 年修憲時的國家背景
(D)依司法院大法官解釋，憲法本文前言所稱「孫中山先生創立中華民國之遺教」，不構成修憲界限
- 2 依憲法及增修條文規定，下列有關教育文化之敘述，何者錯誤？
(A)教育、科學、文化之預算，在中央不得少於其預算總額百分之十五
(B)各級政府應廣設獎學金名額
(C)6 歲至 12 歲之學齡兒童，一律受基本教育，免納學費
(D)已逾學齡未受基本教育之國民，一律受補習教育，免納學費，其書籍亦由政府供給
- 3 依司法院大法官解釋之意旨，有關居住自由的敘述，下列何者錯誤？
(A)居住自由旨在保障人民有選擇居住處所，營私人生活不受干預之自由
(B)國家徵收人民土地，如受徵收之土地上有合法居住者，亦影響人民居住自由
(C)都市更新之實施影響眾多更新單元及其週邊土地、建築物所有權人之居住自由
(D)後備軍人居住處所遷移，無故不依規定申報者，處以刑事罰之規定，違反憲法第 10 條保障之居住遷徙自由
- 4 下列何者因為違反男女平等原則，曾被司法院大法官解釋為違憲？
(A)通姦罪規定
(B)妻以夫之住所為住所之規定
(C)中華民國男子依法皆有服兵役之義務
(D)子女從父姓
- 5 下列何種情形，不屬於得請求國家賠償之原因？
(A)公立學校教師體罰學生，致學生身心受傷
(B)養雞場雞隻證實患禽流感，實施全面撲殺
(C)政府公告廠商產品有瑕疵，事後證明不實
(D)強風導致路樹倒塌，壓垮路邊停放之車輛
- 6 依憲法第 8 條規定，有關人身自由限制之程序規範，係屬下列那一事項？
(A)憲法保留
(B)法律保留
(C)國會保留
(D)司法保留
- 7 依司法院大法官解釋之意旨，下列何者非屬憲法第 22 條資訊隱私權之保障範圍？
(A)人民對於個人資料之移轉處分有財產權
(B)人民對於是否揭露個人資料有自主權
(C)人民對個人資料之使用有知悉及控制權
(D)人民對個人資料之錯誤記載有更正權
- 8 依現行規定及司法院大法官解釋，立法院與行政院間有關中央政府總預算案處理與執行的互動關係，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)總預算案經行政院會議通過後，應於會計年度開始前 3 個月送交立法院審議
(B)立法院審議預算時，不得為增加支出的提議，亦不得在不變動預算總額下，移動增減個別預算項目內金額
(C)行政院如認立法院的預算案決議窒礙難行而提起覆議，經全體立法委員二分之一以上維持原決議，行政院必須接受
(D)行政院在施政方針或重大政策變更後，得停止執行法定預算，毋庸向立法院報告或得其同意
- 9 依司法院大法官解釋，有關總統機密特權的意涵與其限制，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)機密特權係不成文的總統權限，性質屬於行政首長的固有權能
(B)根據機密特權，總統在刑事訴訟程序中得拒絕提出證言及提交相關證物
(C)經總統合理釋明提出證言或提交證物將有害國家利益後，該管檢察官或法院應予尊重
(D)法院如認為總統拒絕提出之證言或證物與國家利益無關，而屬應提出者，應將案件移交高等法院特別合議庭審理
- 10 依憲法及司法院大法官解釋，關於副總統，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)副總統兼任行政院院長顯然牴觸權力分立原則
(B)副總統兼任司法院院長顯然牴觸權力分立原則
(C)總統缺位時由副總統繼任
(D)副總統缺位時由總統提名候選人，由立法院補選產生

- 11 有關立法院集會時間與行使職權，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)立法院每年兩會期，第一次自二月至五月底，第二次自九月至十二月底
(B)立法院於每年集會時，得聽取總統國情報告
(C)總統有權在立法院休會期間，咨請立法院召開臨時會
(D)立法院召開臨時會，得就職權內任何事項進行議決
- 12 依司法院釋字第 325 號解釋，憲法本文規定之監察院調查權，於憲法增修條文施行後，由下列何機關行使？
(A)立法院 (B)監察院 (C)考試院 (D)司法院
- 13 法官於個案裁判時，如認下列何者違憲，仍不得逕行拒絕適用？
(A)法律 (B)各機關訂定之裁量基準
(C)大學所訂定之學則 (D)各機關依其職掌就有關法規為釋示之行政命令
- 14 依憲法增修條文，自中華民國 92 年起，我國司法院設大法官幾人？
(A) 9 人 (B) 12 人 (C) 15 人 (D) 17 人
- 15 依現行制度，下列何者不是地方自治立法機關？
(A)直轄市議會 (B)縣議會 (C)鄉鎮市民代表會 (D)省議會
- 16 依原住民身分法規定，關於原住民子女之身分，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)原住民與原住民結婚所生子女，取得原住民身分
(B)原住民與非原住民結婚所生子女，取得原住民身分
(C)原住民女子之非婚生子女，取得原住民身分
(D)因受收養而取得原住民身分者，於收養關係終止時，喪失其原住民身分
- 17 下列機關、學校、機構，如其僱用約僱人員 103 人，何者無僱用原住民之義務？
(A)澎湖縣政府 (B)國立臺灣大學
(C)台灣電力股份有限公司 (D)交通部臺灣鐵路管理局
- 18 依原住民族教育法規定，關於原住民幼兒教保服務，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)地方政府應於原住民族地區，普設公立幼兒園、非營利幼兒園、社區或部落互助教保服務中心
(B)原住民幼兒申請就讀非營利幼兒園時，有優先權
(C)中央原住民族主管機關對於就讀非營利幼兒園之原住民幼兒，應視實際需要補助其就學費用
(D)地方政府應輔導或補助部落、法人、團體辦理社區互助式或部落互助式幼兒教保服務
- 19 關於原住民學生升學保障，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)參加高級中等學校免試入學者，其超額比序總積分加 10%計算
(B)參加四年制技術學院登記分發入學者，以加總分 10%計算
(C)參加大學考試分發入學者，以加原始總分 10%計算
(D)參加碩士班考試入學者，以加原始總分 10%計算
- 20 依原住民族工作權保障法規定，關於促進原住民就業，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)中央主管機關應設置原住民就業促進委員會
(B)中央主管機關應定期辦理原住民就業狀況調查
(C)各級主管機關應建立原住民人力資料庫及失業通報系統
(D)中央主管機關應依原住民就業需要，提供原住民參加職業訓練之機會
- 21 依原住民保留地開發管理辦法（以下簡稱本辦法）規定，關於原住民保留地，下列敘述何者正確？
(A)本辦法所稱原住民，限於山地原住民
(B)原住民保留地之總登記，由中央主管機關囑託當地登記機關為之
(C)原住民保留地之所有權人為中華民國
(D)原住民保留地之管理機關為當地地方政府
- 22 依原住民族別認定辦法規定，關於原住民之民族別，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)原住民應註記民族別，並以註記一個為限
(B)原住民之民族別，除原住民族別認定辦法另有規定外，不得變更
(C)父母為不同民族別之原住民，其子女從母之民族別，但父母有約定者，從其約定
(D)原住民女子與原住民男子之非婚生子女，未經生父認領者，從母之民族別
- 23 關於原住民族獵捕野生動物，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)其獵捕應經主管機關核准
(B)其獵捕須基於其傳統文化或祭儀之必要
(C)得獵捕之區域，不限於原住民族基本法所定原住民族地區內
(D)得獵捕之區域，須非屬依法禁止獵捕動物之區域
- 24 依原住民族基本法之規定，關於原住民族之定義，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)原住民族為先於漢人居住於臺灣之傳統民族
(B)原住民族為既存於臺灣之傳統民族
(C)原住民族為國家管轄內之傳統民族
(D)自認為原住民族之民族，如經中央原住民主管機關報請行政院核定，亦為原住民族

- 25 關於原住民族採取森林產物之敘述，下列何者錯誤？
(A)原則上應為有償採取
(B)應編具採取森林產物計畫提案書依規定提案
(C)提案經審查符合規定者，應發給森林產物採取許可證
(D)已獲得採運許可證者，所採取之森林產物得供作營利使用
- 26 關於原住民合作社，下列敘述何者錯誤？
(A)政府應依原住民群體工作習性，設立各種性質之原住民合作社
(B)原住民合作社之原住民社員須超過該合作社社員總人數百分之八十以上
(C)原住民合作社依法經營者，得依法免徵所得稅及營業稅
(D)原住民合作社之營運發展經費得由各級政府酌予補助
- 27 原住民地區之公營事業機構，僱用約僱人員、駐衛警察等法律規定人員之總額，應受下列何種限制？
(A)每滿一百人應有原住民一人
(B)進用原住民人數應不得低於現有員額之百分之二
(C)應有二分之一以上為原住民
(D)應有三分之一以上為原住民
- 28 原住民學生參與師資培育之大學公費生公開招生時，應取得如何等級以上之原住民族語言能力證明書？
(A)初級 (B)中級 (C)中高級 (D)高級
- 29 下列何者不屬於政府為保障原住民族之司法權益而採取之措施？
(A)得設置原住民族法庭
(B)得設置原住民族法院
(C)原住民有不諳國語者，應由通曉其族語之人為傳譯
(D)原住民有不諳國語者，案件應由通曉其族語之原住民法官審理
- 30 下列何者不屬於原住民得在特定地區及海域依法從事之非營利行為？
(A)採集野生植物 (B)獵捕保育動物 (C)採取礦物 (D)利用水資源
- 31 政府與原住民族自治間權限發生爭議時，由下列何者召開協商會議決定之？
(A)原住民族委員會 (B)行政院 (C)監察院 (D)總統府
- 32 下列何者為公法人？
(A)部落會議 (B)經核定之部落 (C)原住民族 (D)原住民族基本法推動會
- 33 財團法人原住民族文化事業基金會之主管機關為何？
(A)文化部 (B)內政部 (C)原住民族委員會 (D)國家通訊傳播委員會
- 34 下列關於原住民族智慧創作專用權之敘述，何者錯誤？
(A)智慧創作專用權非經主管機關同意，不得拋棄
(B)拋棄之智慧創作專用權，歸屬於全部原住民族享有
(C)智慧創作專用權人消失者，其專用權之保護，視同存續
(D)智慧創作專用權人消失者，其專用權歸屬於其繼承人享有
- 35 主管機關接受個人或團體提報原住民族文化資產，下列何者非原住民族文化資產處理辦法所規定之審查程序？
(A)會同原住民族主管機關、相關原住民族、部落或其他傳統組織及利益團體，進行現場勘查或訪查
(B)通知資產所有權人陳述意見
(C)辦理公聽會、說明會或其他適當方式諮商所屬原住民族、部落或其他傳統組織
(D)作成是否列冊追蹤之決定並通知提報人
- 36 Samuel loves food from other countries. His favorite _____ foods are Spanish and Italian.
(A) rural (B) sleek (C) ethnic (D) drastic
- 37 During the hiking trip, Bella and Max got lost and _____ a small village, where they discovered some new species of plants unknown to the world.
(A) hovered over (B) stumbled upon (C) perched upon (D) mulled over
- 38 The company claimed that the employee was _____ from his position for incompetence.
(A) disclosed (B) dismissed (C) disgraceful (D) disdainful
- 39 Natalie gained much weight after giving birth to her second child. Her doctor, therefore, advised her to _____ sweet and greasy food in order to lose weight.
(A) drop back to (B) cut back on (C) get away with (D) look up to
- 40 The effects of dumping trash, litter, oil spills, plastic, and various toxic waste into the sea has _____ the ocean and has led to a gradual loss of marine life and their habitat.
(A) confused (B) disordered (C) exposed (D) polluted

- 41 The government has recently tightened driving _____ in hopes of reducing the number of drunk-driving related deaths.
(A) calculations (B) inspirations (C) operations (D) regulations
- 42 Gina had to stop running because she got a terrible _____ in her leg.
(A) creak (B) cramp (C) crook (D) crust

請依下文回答第 43 題至第 45 題：

China is continuing an anti-corruption effort by targeting officials who have family members and property outside the country. People in China are asking how many officials have moved money out of the country, and how likely it is that they will be caught.

A local official in the southern Chinese city of Shenzhen resigned her position after reports said her husband had moved to the United States. It caused people to start talking about what are called “naked officials” in China. That is the name people give to government officials who stay in China, but send their spouses or children to live in another country. Some people believe this gives the officials a place to send money that they have stolen from the government without being discovered by anti-corruption investigators.

The government requires all officials to report the residential status of their family members to tell if their family members are staying in China, or actually migrated to other countries. However, a lot of officials have not reported this information fully and it is really hard to verify if the information is true.

The Communist Party has put in place new rules urging officials with family members living in other countries to either bring them back to China or resign. And in recent months, anti-corruption investigators have been looking at local officials. Chinese media reported that all local governments had completed an investigation of where officials and their families live. Some local governments said they had no “naked officials.” But most did not release the findings of their investigation.

Only Guangdong Province reported problems. It said it had 2,190 “naked officials.” And it said it had already removed 866 of them. Because most local governments did not release the results of their investigation, many people are asking questions about how severe the problem is. The debate has also shown how little people in China know about the wealth of their local and national leaders. For many years, officials have been discussing a plan that would force government leaders to tell about their wealth.

- 43 What is the main idea of this passage?
(A) Anti-corruption investigators have been looking at local officials.
(B) China is taking measures to target corrupted officials.
(C) Government officials in China send their spouses or children to live in another country.
(D) Chinese people have been discussing a plan to force government leaders to report their wealth.
- 44 How does the Chinese government get the residential status of the officials’ family members?
(A) By police investigation (B) Through reports by officials’ relatives
(C) By residents’ investigation (D) Through the officials’ own reports
- 45 According to the passage, about how many naked officials are there in Guangdong Province?
(A) Around 800 (B) Around 1,000 (C) Around 2,000 (D) Around 3,000

請依下文回答第 46 題至第 50 題：

Nearly every single part of our body is made of living cells. And it’s these cells that help us see, breathe, feel, think and much more. 46 their jobs in the body may differ, one thing all these cells have in common is that they need energy to survive and perform their duties.

Cells need to turn nutrients in our diet into a form of energy that they can use, and the process starts with glucose. Glucose is the basic fuel that powers every single one of our cells. If we eat or drink things that are high in glucose, the glucose gets absorbed straight into our blood ready for our cells to use. If a starchy food is 47 the menu, the enzymes in our saliva and digestive juices break it down and convert it into glucose. And if for some reason there’s no carbohydrate in our diet, cells can turn fat and protein into glucose as a last 48, because they need glucose to survive.

It’s here that sugar and cancer start to 49, because cancer is a disease of cells.

Cancer cells usually grow quickly, 50 at a fast rate, which takes a lot of energy. This means they need lots of glucose.

All our healthy cells need glucose too, and there’s no way of telling our bodies to let healthy cells have the glucose they need, but not give it to cancer cells.

- 46 (A) While (B) Because (C) If (D) As
- 47 (A) above (B) on (C) with (D) by
- 48 (A) report (B) resort (C) source (D) course
- 49 (A) collapse (B) collide (C) collect (D) correct
- 50 (A) multiplying (B) supplying (C) complying (D) applying